STRUCTURAL PEST CONTROL COMMISSION

Veterans’ Memorial Auditorium

5825 Florida Blvd.

Baton Rouge, LA  
November 10, 2015
MINUTES
CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order by Mr. Bass at 9:35 a.m.  

ROLL CALL
Members present:  Fred Bass, Todd Parker, Dr. Tim Schowalter, Bob Kunst and Dan Foster.
Others present:  Harry Schexnayder, LDAF, Tyrone Dudley, LDAF, Lindsey Hunter, LDAF General Counsel, Fran McVea, LDAF, Tina Perkins, LDAF, Lisa Hall, LDAF, Nicolas Hebert and Joe DeMark, Dow AgroSciences.

AMENDMENTS TO THE AGENDA
Motion:  Mr. Kunst made a motion to add a discussion of structural fumigation matters under New Business. The motion was seconded by Mr. Foster and passed unanimously.

PUBLIC COMMENT
None
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Motion:  Mr. Foster made a motion to approve the minutes from the August 19, 2015 meeting as written.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Kunst and passed unanimously.

LABELS FOR REVIEW

Mr. Schexnayder introduced Nicolas Hebert and Joe DeMark with Dow AgroSciences and informed the Commission that they had requested to appear and present information on a product that they are seeking to register in Louisiana.
Mr. DeMark presented information on the Recruit AG FlexPack (Recruit HD AG) (EPA Registration Number: 62719-652). He stated that the label for the new product is identical to that of Recruit IV AG, which is already registered in Louisiana. Mr. DeMark explained that the difference between the two products is the bait matrix. He also explained that the FlexPack uses the same in-ground bait used in the Sentricon System, which has a long
history of demonstrated performance. Mr. DeMark facilitated a PowerPoint presentation which included pictures taken from trials and efficacy data. Mr. Hebert remarked that he was present to answer any questions pertaining to the product use in Louisiana.

There were no questions or comments.

Motion:  Mr. Kunst made a motion to approve the registration application for Recruit AG FlexPack.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Foster and passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS
Mr. Parker updated the Commission on the status of inspector staffing. He stated that up until a few months ago the department had only thirty eight (38) inspectors. However, since the start of the new fiscal year in July, the department has been able to increase that number to forty seven (47) inspectors. He stated that five (5) inspectors had been promoted to supervisory positions and about twenty (20) Ag Environmental Specialist 2 positions had been promoted to Ag Environmental Specialist 3 positions. Mr. Parker also stated that the starting salaries for Inspector 1, 2 and 3 had been increased. A new inspector will now have a starting annual salary of about $37,000 instead of $29,000. He stated that all of the staffing improvements and salary adjustments had been made in anticipation of revenue from fee increases that were supported by industry representatives. He thanked everyone for their support of the department.
Mr. Schexnayder added that seven (7) districts across the state now have new inspectors in varying stages of training. He asked for cooperation and support from industry during the training of these new inspectors and he invited communication from them to the main office about the new inspector’s performance.

Both Mr. Schexnayder and Mr. Parker expressed optimism about the performance of the new inspectors because the applicant pool was greatly improved by the adjustment to the starting salary.

Mr. Kunst stated that he appreciated the speed at which the department moved to make the new hires and industry for supporting the legislation that made it all possible.

Lindsey Hunter informed the Commission that a Public Hearing will be held in the Veteran’s Memorial Auditorium on December 28, 2015 at 1:00 pm to receive public comments about proposed rule changes. Ms. Hunter reported that January 4, 2016 will be the last day that the department will receive public comments on the proposed rule changes and they will become effective on February 20, 2016. She stated that Commission members are welcome to attend the Public Hearing but do not need to be present and the department will keep a record of any and all public comments received. 

Mr. Kunst expressed some concern about the effective date of the proposed rule changes not being at the start of a month since they include a fee increase and the fee is printed on the estimate form used by industry. He explained that the customer has thirty (30) days from the estimate date to accept it. Mr. Kunst suggested that for that reason, industry should be notified as soon as possible about the fee increase.
Ms. Hunter stated that notice of the fee increases effective March 1, 2016 would go out during December with the notice of a public hearing on the proposed rule changes.
NEW BUSINESS
LPMA Report – Jeff Porter

Mr. Schexnayder introduced Jeff Porter, Executive Director of LPMA. Mr. Porter thanked Commissioner Strain and the Commission for following through on their commitment to hire more field personnel in exchange for industry support of fee increases.
Mr. Porter stated that LPMA is currently working on electing two (2) members for nomination to Commissioner Strain for approval to serve on the Structural Pest Control Commission. There are four (4) candidates vying for the nominations. They are Joe Arceneaux, Arceneaux’s Pest Management Service in Denham Springs; Bob Kunst, Fischer Environmental Services in Mandeville; Jeff Hargrave, Orkin Exterminating in Scott and; Hank Anderson, Anderson Pest Control in Calhoun, LA. Ballots will go out to members in late November  and will be counted on January 26, 2016 at 8:00 am at the Renaissance Hotel prior to the LPMA board meeting later that same morning.
Mr. Porter next introduced members of their newly named Gary Wehlen Leadership Development Program. They are: Brian Delatorre, Bug Man Pest Control; Toby Cunningham, Terminix; Larry L. Nagy, Jr., Orkin; Paris Rainey, Terminix; Anthony Mobley, Orkin; Russell Fielder, Orkin; and Charles Accardo, Orkin. Mr. Porter explained that program participation includes attendance to Structural Pest Control Commission meetings as well as LPMA board and committee meetings. The group also participates in a Dale Carnegie leadership workshop and visits the Legislature to receive information about the process of creating laws which affect the pest control industry.
Mr. Porter informed the Commission of LPMA’s upcoming Annual Convention and Trade Show taking place at the Renaissance Hotel and Conference Center on January 26-28, 2016. He stated that they are looking forward to having Commissioner Strain speak to the group at 9:00 am on January 27, 2016. Mr. Porter was reminded by Mr. Bass and Mr. Parker to follow-up with Sabrina Sentino for confirmation on the Commissioner’s availability to speak at the conference.
Rules Committee Report – Harry Schexnayder
Mr. Schexnayder reported that the last Rules Committee meeting was held on October 6, 2015. The following issues were discussed at the meeting:

a) The amount of time allowed for pest control operators to report the sale of their business to the department. Out of a concern for fairness to both the operators and their customers, the committee is not ready to make a recommendation to the Commission. 
b) Duplication in the rules relative to reporting and paying for contracts for termite treatments. Further discussion is needed before a recommendation can be made.

c) Clarification of what constitutes a proper inspection relative to a termite contract and liability for termite damage to a structure while under contract. The department has had calls from consumers on these issues and discussion of the matters is ongoing. Mr. Schexnayder stated that he feels like the majority of the consumer calls to the department stem from a lack of understanding of the contract limitations by the consumers. There is no recommendation for changes at this time.
d) Waivers. Pest control operators are doing pre-treatments on new construction and then when they come back out to do the perimeter, the home owner is refusing to let the operator drill or disturb new concrete pours. There has been some discussion of the ability to waive the requirements of the state minimum specifications related to doing a full perimeter treatment after pre-treatment. Pest control operators are doing this for home owners and there may be a need to standardize the form being used for that purpose. There is no recommendation for changes at this time.
e) Mr. Schexnayder reported that the Rules Committee had unanimously voted in favor of increasing the structural pest control operator surety bond requirement from $2,000.00 to $12,500.00. He explained that neither the Rules Committee nor the Commission can change the required amount since it is set at $2,000.00 by statute. Therefore, changes can only be made through legislation.
Mr. Foster reminded everyone present that the SPCC Rules Committee meetings are open to the public, are also held in the VMA and he encouraged everyone to attend.

Mr. Schexnayder stated that LPMA will be notified in advance of all regular and committee meetings.

Mr. Parker stated that he had not spoken to Commissioner Strain about the surety bond issue as of yet but if the members were in agreement, he would be willing to do so. He asked for input from industry through the association.
Frank Caluda, LPMA President stated that the issue had been discussed at their last board meeting and their members were given a presentation by Andy McGinty of LIPCA. According to Mr. Caluda, Mr. McGinty informed them that increasing the amount of the surety bond requirement to $12,500.00 will increase the premium cost to the operator and may not be necessary since the highest amount of any claim to date has been $2,500.00. Mr. McGinty told the LPMA Board that he believes the limit of the surety bond can be raised to $10,000.00 without any additional premium cost to the pest control operator.
Dr. Schowalter asked about the rationale involved in contemplating an increase to the surety bond requirement.

Mr. Kunst explained that it came up for discussion because just like the reporting fees, the surety bond amount has not been adjusted for inflation. He stated that although there has not been much in the way of surety bond claims, the Commission has an equal amount of responsibility to protect both the industry and the public.
Mr. Foster stated that industry should not have a problem increasing the surety bond requirement to $10,000.00 if the insurers will do it for the same cost as a $2,000.00 bond. He also stated that LIPCA issues about 90% of the surety bonds issued in Louisiana.
Mr. Kunst stated that he is always wary of unintended consequences and for that reason suggested that some comparison research be conducted with LIPCA’s competitors.

Mr. Schexnayder stated that the department would not be at all opposed if industry chose to voluntarily increase the surety bond limit.

Mr. Bass stated that it seemed like more homework needed to be done on the surety bond issue.

Mr. Parker stated that he will talk to the Commissioner about the surety bond issue and have more discussion of the matter.
Structural Fumigation Discussion
Mr. Kunst informed the Commission that the U S Inspector General’s Office opened an investigation of the EPA relative to structural fumigation and general fumigation on October 9, 2015. Specifically, the investigation will target the adverse impacts of structural fumigation, forms of directed ventilation and parts per million. According to Mr. Kunst, the EPA Office of Pesticide Programs announced a series of changes to identify stewardship, training and certification changes as well as labor changes for structural, commodity and ship fumigation that have been formulated. Mr. Kunst also stated that Canada is moving to require 500 meter buffer zones for phosphine fumigations in reaction to activists that are also expected to target the U S. Mr. Kunst stated that friends of his in Florida told him the Florida Attorney General’s Office had been in contact with regulators in Louisiana relative to how our state does fumigations. Mr. Kunst asked for details on any conversations or interactions that LDAF staff may have had with the Florida Attorney General’s office and the discussion with ASPCRO (Association of Structural Pest Control Regulatory Officials) and Florida officials by LDAF staff at a meeting in Miami.
Mr. Schexnayder stated that Kevin Wofford was the only staff member present at the ASPCRO meeting in Florida and since he was not present, there could not be any information shared. He also stated that he was unaware of any contact with LDAF staff by the Florida Attorney General’s Office. Mr. Schexnayder stated that he has been aware for a couple of years that the EPA has been scrutinizing fumigation rules and regulations. He reported that there have not been many complaints in Louisiana stemming from fumigation. He could only think of one in recent memory and, after investigation, was deemed without merit.
Mr. Tyrone Dudley stated that he had a conversation with the state Attorney General’s Office in Florida. He relayed that the discussion included Louisiana’s rules and regulations, complaints, enforcement actions, notifications and education. Mr. Dudley reported that the Florida officials were very impressed with what our state has already put in place.
Mr. Schexnayder reiterated that our state has not had problems/complaints related to fumigations. He credited in part the good job the EPA has done with the instructions and requirements on fumigant labels. He suggested that a well written label, when properly followed, greatly reduces the enforcement action necessary because the public will be properly protected. He stated that staff will not become lax, given the admittedly dangerous nature of all types of fumigations, but at this time will just continue to monitor the situation.
Mr. Kunst asked Mr. Schexnayder if inspectors could possibly take a cursory look at fumigation records while on inspections of fumigant companies to make sure requirements are being met.

Mr. Schexnayder stated that he had also recently given this some thought and, in addition, would also like to have some inspections done of fumigation work as it is being conducted. He stated that while the department has some inspectors with fumigation experience and training, the department also has a fair amount of new inspectors that are in the process of receiving training. Therefore, he stated that the department would continue to work on inspection activities related to fumigations.
RECESS 
Mr. Bass called for a meeting recess at 10:50 a.m. and the meeting resumed at 11:00 a.m. with all members present.
CONSIDERATION OF LICENSEE APPLICATIONS
Mr. Tyrone Dudley presented and the Commission accepted staff recommendations on the following Licensee applications:
STRUCTURAL PEST CONTROL LICENSEE APPLICANTS
	NAME OF APPLICANT
	PHASES 
	APRROVED/DISAPPROVED

	RONN HERNANDEZ 
	GPC

CVC

TC
	Approved 

	MICHAEL LARSON 
	GPC


	Approved

	ROSS LOUQUE JR 
	GPC

CVC

TC
	Approved

Approved pending school

	GARY PACE 
	GPC

CVC

TC
	Disapproved for all 

	VIRGIL RAGLAND 
	GPC

TC
	Disapproved for all 

	ERIC SISTRUNK
	GPC

CVC

TC
	Approved 

	ANDREW VANDERLICK 
	GPC

CVC
	Approved

	SEAN CHRISTIAN WILCOX 
	GPC

CVC
	Approved 

	JONATHAN CANTRELL 
	TC


	Approved

	STEPHEN PINAC 
	TC


	Approved 


Mr. Kunst questioned Mr. Dudley about when staff received the applications from Jonathan Cantrell and Stephen Pinac. He complained that he did not have enough time to review their information and had been informed by staff that the envelopes in which the applications are received are not retained. 
Motion:  Mr. Kunst made a motion that a policy is adopted requiring a minimum for the receipt by staff of a structural licensee application of ten (10) working days prior to a commission meeting and that all envelopes are retained with the application. There was no second and discussion followed.
Mr. Dudley explained that the Cantrell and Pinac applications had been completed on Friday, November 6 but staff had been working with the applicants for over a month to get all of the required documentation. He stated that he was unaware of any policy in place that provides guidelines or restrictions on the amount of time required between the receipt of a complete application and submission to the commission. However, he stated that staff generally tries to plan to have applications completed and ready for submission at least two (2) weeks prior to a commission meeting. Mr. Dudley reported that staff had made a courtesy call to the two applicants to let them know that the commission meeting would be held shortly and asked for the final information needed.
Mr. Foster commented that staff was providing good customer service.

Mr. Dudley stated that while the late submissions are not the norm, they are also not isolated incidents.  He stated that staff always tries to work with industry but recognizes that they work at the pleasure of the board. Mr. Dudley stated that there have been incidents when commission members have asked staff to review applications on the day of the commission meeting.

Mr. Bass questioned how adopting a policy or rule like Mr. Kunst suggested might affect licensees.

Mr. Dudley stated that a license approval could be delayed up to three (3) or four (4) months because of the intervals at which commission meetings take place and the processing involved in scheduling the examination.
Mr. Bass and Mr. Foster expressed concern for the applicant’s potential loss of work if the policy Mr. Kunst was advocating were instituted.

Mr. Kunst stated that if approved the policy could be implemented with some flexibility in consideration of individual circumstances.

Ms. Hunter expressed concern about the use of a policy instead of a rule and the possibility of either not being used in a consistent manner.
Mr. Parker stated that policies can sometimes be forgotten over time while rules are “black and white” and preferential.

Mr. Foster asked Mr. Kunst if he would be amenable to sending the issue to the Rules Committee.

Motion:  Mr. Kunst made a motion to have the Rules Committee review and adopt a rule to set a timeline for the receipt of applications to be voted on by the commission at their next commission meeting. The motion was seconded by Dr. Schowalter and passed unanimously. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
Paris Rainey of Terminix/West Monroe expressed concern that a timeline might have been difficult for someone like himself because he has worked between Louisiana, Mississippi and Texas and his certifications had to come from a multi-state area. 
FUTURE MEETINGS

The Commission decided that their next meeting will be held on January 13, 2016 at 9:30 am. 
OTHER BUSINESS
Mr. Schexnayder mentioned that the department has had a Section 18 registration in place for the last year to allow for Termidor SC to be sprayed three (3) feet up on a structure and a ten (10) foot perimeter for the control of Rasberry Tawny Crazy ants. He informed the Commission that the Section 18 will expire at the end of November and the department is in the process of assembling a package for submittal to the EPA for renewal. Mr. Schexnayder stated that per EPA guidelines, the Crazy ants Section 18 is currently not statewide. It is only currently allowed in parishes where the ants have been identified but there has been some discussion of expanding into additional parishes.
Mr. Kunst stated that he learned while in attendance at a meeting that the state of Florida had expanded their Section 18 to include the whole state and they were now allowing pesticide applications four (4) times per year instead of two (2) times per year. He asked if the department was planning to ask for the same application increase for Louisiana.
Mr. Schexnayder stated that he would have to check with the EPA because he was unaware that the increase had been approved.

Mr. Foster stated that there is a supplemental label for the product which allows for an increase in the number of applications at a reduced rate. However, it also only allows a spray area of one (1) foot up and one (1) foot out. He reiterated the importance of the Section 18 because it provided for the increased spray area. Mr. Foster stated that the ants can be controlled with the Section 18 most of the time but there are instances when they cannot be controlled.

Mr. Schexnayder added that because this is a quarantine exemption, it is a three (3) year Section 18 and does not have to be renewed every year. 
STATUS REPORT

Mr. Schexnayder presented the status reports for the third quarter of 2015 in Mr. Wofford’s absence. He noted that the third quarter collections and counts of WDIEs and WDIRs have consistently increased over the period of time from 2010 through 2015.

Mr. Foster commended the department on the number of inspections despite having the lowest number of inspectors in the field in many years. He also commended industry for their good work which results in fewer consumer complaints.
PUBLIC COMMENT

None
Mr. Bass thanked the department staff and industry representatives for a job well done.
ADJOURN

Motion:  Mr. Parker made a motion to adjourn the meeting. The motion was seconded by Mr. Foster passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 11:48 a.m.
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